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Full Council
Tuesday 19th December 2023
Coleford Town Council (CTC) Chamber

7.00 pm - 9.00pm
Minutes
Present: 
Cllr N Penny (Chair), 
Cllr M Cox

Cllr M Beard
Cllr R Drury
Cllr K Robbins
Cllr S Cox
Cllr C Elsmore
Cllr M Getgood
Cllr P Kay
Laura-Jade Schroeder – Town Clerk
Laura Jayne minute taking
1. Apologies were received from Cllrs P Kyne, H Lusty and D Starr.
2. To receive declarations of interest re: items on this agenda

A personal interest was shown by Cllrs P Kay, S Cox, M Cox and N Penny, relating to Twinning, under item 15. Draft budget.
Cllr R Drury declared a pecuniary interest in item 8. Payments, due to an invoice for Soundwork, being linked to work for the Lantern Parade.
3. To receive dispensation requests

No new dispensation requests were received.
4. Public Forum

There were no members of the public present.
5. To agree the minutes of 28 November 2023
Cllr P Kay proposed the minutes of 28th of November, to be a true and accurate account. 
Cllr C Elsmore seconded. Members unanimously agreed. 

A copy of the minutes were signed by the Chair.
6. Matters arising from the minutes of 28 November 2023 

Page 3: Cllr M Cox has sent office distribution maps, for Asset Register monitoring.
Page 4: County Highways surfacing. It was reiterated that Highways will be tarmacking Coleford High Street in the near future.
7. Reports from District and County Councillors
District Cllr C Allaway-Martin provided an update for the Town Clerk, to relay to Members.
The Robin bus is a bus to bus service, that has to be pre-booked. There is a second bus in the pipeline, with further details and plans of expanding the area it covers, to be confirmed. There are currently no plans to extend the timings of the bus to any later than 7:00pm
District Cllr C Elsmore added that the new bus should be in service by April. 

Also adding that he had attended a Biosphere meeting, Carol service and District Full Council meeting.
Members were informed that the Local Plan is going to the Inspector Spring 2025, for public consultation in August 2024.
8. To agree Payments

Questions were raised around the repairs that had been made on the pedestrian fence at Bells Place, due to similar work having been carried out not so long ago. The Town Clerk provided an explanation, stating that the damage to the gate was an act of vandalism. 
There was also an additional charge for maintenance to the main double gates.
Cllr M Beard moved all payments, Cllr M Getgood seconded.
Unanimously agreed.
9. To agree Petty Cash payments for the Town Council, and Tourist Information Centre (TIC)

Cllr M Cox moved all payments. Cllr M Beard seconded.
All agreed 
10. To note the Cash Books and Bank Reconciliations

All noted
11. To note monthly Budget Figures
All noted
12. To agree actions relating to dangerous trees on land adjacent to Angel Vale, and make recommendations as necessary
The Town Clerk gave an update regarding the dangerous trees at Angel Vale, stating that no response had been received from the landowners.

After some discussion, the below recommendation was proposed:

Recommendation: to attempt to hand deliver a letter, taking a slip that the landowners can sign, to evidence that they have received the documents. If no response is received, CTC agree to take action and to seek recovery of costs. 
To begin arrangements at the start of January. To instruct Contractors on Monday the 8th of January.
Cllr M Beard moved, Cllr M Getgood seconded, unanimously agreed.
13. To agree to Cllr Paul Kay joining the Clock Tower Restoration & Reparation committee, and make recommendations
Cllr N Penny moved, Cllr M Beard seconded, unanimously agreed. 
14. To receive the draft budget for consideration and feedback by 10th January 2024, and make recommendations as necessary
The draft budget had previously been sent out to Members, ahead of the meeting.
The budget is to be addressed at January F&AM Committee meeting, for them to make a recommendation, to then go to January Full Council.
Any changes that Members with to look at, they must provide a counter balance, and how to fund those changes.
Thanks was given to the Town Clerk, by Cllr P Kay, for her work on the budget.
All noted
15. To agree to the appointment of an Assistant Clerk and the recruitment of an Administrative Assistant, and make recommendations
LJ’s 3 month secondment, as Assistant Clerk, started on the 1st October, 2023 and has now come to an end.
Recommendation: after some discussion Cllr N Penny moved to formally offer the position of Assistant Clerk, on current T&C’s 

Secondment salary at NALC scale point 20, to be continued and reviewed in April 2024.
Seconded S Cox, unanimously agreed 
Recommendation: after some discussion, it was moved to appoint an Administrative Assistant, with advert going out in January, ‘24. Hours up to 15 per week, with ongoing review based on needs. Salary to be in line with current contract.
Advert to be live for 3 weeks, with 2 adverts being posted in either local newspaper, social media and website. 
Cllr P Kay moved, Cllr K Robbins seconded, unanimously agreed.
16. To agree to sign the negotiated lease for the proposed new Council Offices at No 4 Mushet Walk, and make recommendations
Proposed lease back from landlord. The Town Clerk, Cllrs N Penny, M Cox and P Kay have had sight of this. 
The lease has been sent to Paul Flyn, who will come back at the end of this week with a report.
Based on break clauses 3 years and 5 for ground floor

25k ground, additional 10k first floor

To agree on two points 1) a decision on whether we want to take TIC into the premises. 2) How long a lease do we want to commit to?

Cllr M beard declared a personal interest in TIC item, noting that the current proposed plans, do not yet work.

First Recommendation: to move TIC into No. 4 Mushet Walk.
Cllr P Kay moved, Cllr M Getgood seconded, unanimously agreed.
Second Recommendation: to confirm the lease for a term of 10 years.
Cllr N Penny moved, Cllr P Kay seconded, unanimously agreed.
Note: there will be a 3-year break on the first floor, independent to the ground floor.
Third Recommendation: the Council supports to allow the Town Clerk to continue to work with Cllrs N Penny, M Cox and P Kay, to negotiate finer details and sign the lease.
Cllr P Kay moved, Cllr K Robbins seconded, unanimously agreed.
To feedback anything relevant to the UWE students, before Christmas.
Re. the Boiler; to potentially negotiate the cost of the faulty boiler from No. 1 Town House, into the new premisses.
17. To remind Councillors of emergency procedures over the Christmas and New Year period, and make recommendations, as necessary
Staff to be off over the Christmas period. 
Answer phone and sign on office door, to have Cllr N Penny’s telephone number on, in case of emergency.
Cllrs to assist Cllr N Penny, for any larger problems.
18. To consider BT internet arrangements, and make recommendations as necessary
Town Clerk gave update regarding BT 

The Town Clerk provided an update on regarding BT.

Gigaclear offered CTC £60.00 per month, but they were not in the area at the time of signing up with BT. 
      BT contract is currently £349.00 a month.
Open reach have already completed external ground works, although they were not able to complete the works. 
£3726.00 to get out of BT contract.
To explore any wiggle room within the contract, to look for a get out clause or cooling off period, then as part of the move, explore the best deal that we can get in new premises. 
19. To consider Cemetery walk and talk, and make recommendations as necessary
Cllr M Getgood provided background to the idea of a ‘Cemetery Walk and Talk’.

This could link to the Coleford Area Walking Festival, 2024, as a shorter walk.
The walk could include information on war graves, Angus Buchanan, Cyril Hart, Chapel of rest, etc. 
Members to feed back to Cllrs M Getgood and S Cox, with any other ideas.
For Cllrs M Getgood and S Cox to then work on a plan. 
20. To receive update on progress of the complaint, and make recommendations as necessary
Cllr M Cox gave an update, stating that some progress had been made.

This is now to be shelved for 2 weeks, with the agreement of the complainant.
Noted by Members. 
21. To agree the recommendations of the Highways & Public Safety Committee

No recommendations.
22. To agree the recommendations of the Finance & Asset Management Committee

There are two recommendations. The first one is around budget, which has already been discussed, the second one is around the re-locating of a bench.
Cllr N Penny moved, Cllr P Kyne seconded, unanimously agreed.
23. To note Planning Committee minutes

Cllr M Cox updated Members that a revised planning application has come in for the 140 houses at Poolway.

CTC Planning Committee have asked for an extension to make comments, until after the next Planning Committee meeting, on the 16th of January 2024.
There may be the need to go to January Full Council, with 1. the delegated power to go back to the Planning committee, 2. To then bring back to Full Council, which means it will take longer.
This application will have significant public interest; therefore, we need to think about where to hold a meeting.

The Baptist church is a possible option for holding a separate Full Council Planning meeting. 
This could also be combined with the budget. 
To also note that FoDDC Forward Planning, use Coleford’s NDP as an exemplar NDP.
24. Member Reports 
Cllr M Cox: 

Attended visit of Cinderford Hospital.

AGM of Coleford Area Partnership (CAP).

Biosphere – to apply by March (To take at Environment)

Attended the Five Acres presentation at Berry Hill. 

FVAF AGM and workshops. 
Thanks, given to office, from Makinsons, for sympathy flowers.
Cllr P Kay:

Road closure for Xmas lights
Suggested a letter of congratulations to be sent to Olly Alexander, re. Eurovision Contest.
Cllr S Cox:

Coleford Christmas lights switch on, which had a good turnout. Noting that the Crusty Loaf window and Soul Majik thanked the Colford lights committee. 
CAP AGM and Biosphere meeting. 

Went to UWE presentation to watch them present to fellow students and staff, in Bristol.
The UWE students also presented their reports at CTC.
Met with tree contractors re. trees at Old Station Way. 
Attended the TIC Christmas Party, with thanks.
Cllr N Penny:

Attended Coleford Welcomes Walkers AGM. Poor public attendance, failure to elect a Chair or Treasurer.

AGM in Jan or Feb. Need to promote else there is risk of the organisation falling.

Stall pitch hire money from Christmas Light switch on, went to GWAC. A total of £390.00. Coleford has now raised  just shy of £1900.00.
Forest Economic Partnership - Author of Iron Rose, the story of the Mushet’s, this could be linked to Chris Jones work.
      TIC Xmas party, with thanks to Cllr M Beard and Ella Beard.
Cinderford Hospital visit.
Cllr M Getgood:

Biosphere meeting.
Spoke with Vicki Johnson re.spring equinox and wanting to plant a tree in a wild area.
Conservation work at Wigpool, 
Keeping links with Forestry England. 

FVAF AGM. 
Attended Our Forest meeting. 
Attended Cinderford Hospital visit and asked ecological questions. 
Several climate project meetings with Marcus Perrin. 
Cllr K Robbins:

Attended Christmas light switch on.
Cllr R Drury
A part of the Christmas lights switch on, with the Lantern parade. Noting that this event could be built on, year by year. Positive feedback received from Coalway School.
Attended Five Acres presentation, at Berry Hill. Suggested that CTC could work with West Dean – To be taken to the next M&R Committee meeting, as Kara will be attending. 
Cllr C Elsmore:

Attended Christmas lights switch on. 
Attended Halls meeting and CAP meeting. 
Regarding Sheep, these will be collected soon. 
Cllr M Beard:

CWW AGM.

No Clock Tower meeting this month, but Clock Tower LBC planning application, is now registered on the Fdean Planning portal. 
25. To note the Town Clerk’s Report

The Town Clerks’ Report was noted by Members. 

There has been no request for an election, therefore, we can now coopt.

Vacancy to go out during the 1st week of January, to have all applicants in by the 30th of Jan.
26. To note Correspondence
The sale of No. 1 TH was noted, with no concerns. 

Anonymous letter received regarding the Pride of Coleford Awards. 

CTC would like to have responded, explain the terms of POC, noting that the subject of the letter is a paid member of staff. 
The Town Clerk also shared a further complaint regarding litter picking and Cllrs use of personal email addresses, noting that the litter picking has been checked with Highways, and although they advise not to carry out roadside litter picking, it is not something that they enforce and so this is done at the free will of the litter picker. 

The use of personal email addresses was raised with GAPTC, that responded saying they advise to have specific Cllr email addresses, but there is also nothing wrong with the use of personal accounts. 
Meeting end: 8:57pm
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